Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: January 8, 2015    

AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.
Present were the following people:

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Ron Rudden

Trustee Michael Spencer

District Manager, Nancy Upham

Assistant Manager, Quinn Nuffer

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present: Sharon Harper
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment.  None.

4. Review and Adoption of Agenda:

The District Manager stated that the Agenda stands as is.
5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes

Trustee Ron Rudden made a motion to approve the Minutes of December 8, 2014. Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously. 
6.   Certificate of Posting.  The meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.
7.
Correspondence:


There was no correspondence to address. 
8.  Appointments:  None
9.  Old Business:  

1.  District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that she has completed the necessary paper work (provided by the Churchill County Human Resources Director and the County Comptroller) requesting that one hundred twenty (120) hours of her accumulated sick leave be converted to PERS retirement credit.  Under Title III of the Churchill County Code, Section 3.40.020(K) and language in the District “By-laws” mirroring such language, an employee who is eligible to purchase PERS service credits may convert sick leave to retirement service credit.  Trustee Christy Lattin signed Nancy Upham’s Request form for the 120 hours of conversion for 2014.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham also stated that she has modified the PERS conversion forms for sick leave and annual leave customizing them for application to District employees.  Mosquito Abatement District employee requirements are different than Churchill County employees, and submission of the forms are directed to different figureheads. Even though Nancy was advised by Legal Representation that no formal action was needed to make these modifications, she wanted to bring this matter to the attention of the Board.  She also stated that the simplest way to clarify deadlines regarding this conversion process is for District employees to submit any future requests by November 15 each year so they may be addressed at the respective December Board meetings. Trustee Lattin noted that a reminder for future PERS conversions for all employees will be put on the October 2015 Board Agenda.  

2.  The District Manager submitted a memorandum to the Board of Trustees regarding discussion and possible action regarding language to be drafted for District expectations and financial responsibility with respect to employees maintaining and recertifying their State Pesticide licenses.  The testing costs are $50 per testing session and the cost for submitting continuing education, “training in lieu of testing” also increased to $50 per submission.  This requirement applies to every employee once every four (4) years.  Past practice has been for the District to pay for an employee’s testing fee in order to attain their State Pesticide License.  District Management recommends that it is appropriate for the District to pay for the initial testing session to acquire a State Pesticide License with affiliated subcategory tests, such as Mosquito, Public Health and Right of Way.  However, if a second re-testing session is required to pass these tests, the expense should fall back on the employees respectively.  If an employee wants to expand his/her knowledge base and take other tests as approved by District Management, the District shall then pay for the initial testing session as explained above.  This would put the responsibility upon the employee for maintaining a license, being prepared and knowing the material, and being diligent in not letting their license expire.  This is important as if their licenses expire, continuing education credits do not count for the “training in-lieu of testing” option.  
Discussion followed, and it was determined that language regarding this matter be developed and added to District Policy per Management recommendations.  District Manager Nancy Upham and Assistant District Manager Quinn Nuffer will prepare a Policy Draft, including language dealing with job description and testing and certification requirements.  Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft will, in turn, work with District Management in finalizing District Policy pertaining to expectations and financial responsibility with respect to employees maintaining and recertifying their State Pesticide Licenses.
 10.
New Business:  
Nancy Upham electronically sent to the Board members a condensed version of the 2014 Annual Report the week prior to this Board Meeting.  The hard copy, final report was then sent electronically with attachments addressing details covering 2014 operations and programs, etc.  Also included were tables and spreadsheets containing statistical comparisons and information for previous years particularly relevant to 2014.  These items were reviewed with the Board by District Manager, Nancy Upham.  She briefly highlighted some of the topics covered in the Annual Report.  Overall, there was minimum discussion regarding the 2014 Annual Report.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


1.  Operations:  


The District Manager reported that the staff has been informed that they will be working with some new chemicals this year.

2.
Nancy Upham asked the Trustees to look at the Ad Valorem Tax Revenue table and note that the 2013 Expenditure increase (compared to 2012) was due to the purchase of land for the new facility.
3.
Management reported that they will be conducting more “in-house” general pest training this year.  Out-of-District training sessions are costly; and there are valuable trainings that can be presented locally, as well as in-house trainings for staff.


12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members: None, other than Sharon Harper commented that the staff is staying busy.
14.  Any Requests for future Agenda items:   
1.  Status of drafted District Policy dealing with, “Financial responsibility relative to employee’s testing and/or re-testing for their licensure.”
2.    Board of Trustee Elections
 

15.  Expenditures:  

Trustee Ron Rudden read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the month of December 2014.



Total Expenditures


$22,229.17



Total Payroll



$21,924.74



Total Overall



$44,153.91

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer Rudden seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  However, District Manager asked the Board if they were still interested in having District employees present reports at future Board Meetings.
17.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:05 p.m.



________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman
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